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MAYOR

CHRISTINA M. SMITH
Mayor of Westmount

Dear Members of the Council, ladies and gentlemen,

We are pleased to present the 2024-2025-2026 Capital Works Program for the City of 
Westmount. Since the election two years ago, updating our infrastructure has been a priority 
for this Council.

The Capital Works Program embodies our vision for our city's development. It provides us with 
a coherent investment planning tool tailored to our resources. It also enables us to establish a 
timetable for capital projects and assess their financial impact on our budget. Public investment 
is extremely important, as it directly impacts the quality of life of Westmounters. These 
investments are the foundations on which our collective future rests. They pave the way for a 
dynamic city, offering its residents modern infrastructure and quality services.

The Capital Works Program that we are presenting to you today is 
the fruit of in-depth reflection, guided by a constant concern to 

improve the daily lives of our community.

Councillors, Ladies and Gentlemen,  

I am pleased to present the City of Westmount’s 2023 Operating Budget. 

Despite the uncertain economic, health and geopolitical times we are experiencing, our City is 
financially sound. Our tax revenues have increased for all property categories by 4.4%, and our 
debt has stayed the same since 2020. 

Our ongoing financial objective is to maintain and improve the 
services offered while limiting the tax burden on Westmounters. 

The increase in municipal taxes for an average single-family home in Westmount (6.4%) 
remains slightly below the inflation rate.

We want to continue offering the best services to our residents, which means investing in our 
infrastructure. Residents in any municipality rightly expect to live in a healthy city, to travel 
safely on the roads, to have a reliable water and electricity supply, to have a rich and varied 
range of cultural, sports and artistic activities, and to enjoy the parks and green spaces in their 
City. These expectations are part of a city’s basic obligations to its taxpayers. Here in 
Westmount, we not only want to meet these obligations, but also ensure that the services 
provided are of the highest quality.  

Over the next three years, the majority of spending under the Capital Works Program will be on maintaining or repairing our parks, roads, 
municipal buildings, electricity and water supply network.

For quite some time, Westmount has relied on a Pay-As-You-Go (PAYG) policy for most infrastructure investments, giving us a solid 
financial footing. Given the extent and urgency of the investments we need to make in the coming years, it is time to leverage other 
financing tools to ensure we meet the challenges ahead. We are now faced with the challenge of needing to take on more urgent projects 
than we have in the past.

In conclusion, our present Capital Works Program embodies our commitment to a modern and resilient city. We are aware of the 
challenges and approach them with confidence, determination, and a clear vision for the future.

I want to thank all the teams that contributed to preparing this budget. Let's continue to work together to build the future of our city.

Christina M. Smith
Mayor of Westmount
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À l’exception de grands projets à long terme, le Conseil reste également attaché à sa politique de financement du budget des 
immobilisations à partir des fonds de la Ville (pay-as-you-go) plutôt que par l’emprunt. La politique Pay-As-You-Go, dont 
Westmount a été la pionnière en 1994, consiste à payer comptant tous les investissements routiniers en immobilisations. Le 
budget du programme d’immobilisations de 2023 a été approuvé par le Conseil le 5 décembre 2022 et sera de 27,9 millions de 
dollars. Ce montant sera financé comme suit : 12,9 millions de dollars proviendront des recettes fiscales, 12 millions de dollars de 
l’excédent affecté accumulé et 3 millions de dollars de subventions gouvernementales. À titre d’exemple, la Ville a reçu une 
subvention de 274 700 $ dans le cadre du Programme sur la redistribution aux municipalités des redevances pour l’élimination des 
matières résiduelles du ministère de l’Environnement et de la Lutte contre les changements climatiques, de la Faune et des Parcs. 
De plus, Westmount souscrit au Régime de compensation pour les services municipaux fournis afin d’assurer la récupération et la 
valorisation des matières résiduelles, et de ce fait, nous avons reçu une subvention de 241 900 $ en 2022. Le Conseil a demandé à 
l’administration de continuer à maximiser l’utilisation des subventions et d’examiner les sources de revenus autres que les impôts 
fonciers afin de compenser les dépenses de fonctionnement et d’investissement. 

À l’instar d’autres municipalités, nous allons étudier la possibilité de mettre en place des mesures d’écofiscalité afin de diversifier 
nos sources de revenus, préparer notre Ville aux conséquences de la crise climatique et encourager notre communauté à adopter 
des comportements écoresponsables.

Ce budget de fonctionnement pour l’année 2023 est l’expression chiffrée d’une ambition pour notre Ville. L’ambition de continuer 
à faire de Westmount une Ville exceptionnelle, plus verte, plus efficiente, plus résiliente et qui fait la fierté de tout(e)s ses 
résident(e)s.

Je voudrais remercier chaleureusement tous les services de l’administration municipale impliqués dans la préparation de ce 
budget. Merci pour votre travail et votre dévouement.

Enfin, comme la mairesse l’a mentionné, et nous sommes ouverts à tous vos commentaires et vos suggestions.

With the exception of major long-term projects, Council remains committed to its Pay-As-You-Go policy for funding capital works 
rather than relying on borrowing. The Pay-As-You-Go policy Westmount pioneered in 1994, consists of paying cash for all routine 
capital investments. This has the advantage of minimizing the impact of increasing interest rates on our infrastructure spending. 
The 2023 Capital Works budget of $27.9 million, which the Council approved on Dec 5, 2022, will be financed as follows: $12.9 
million will come from taxation revenue, $12 million from accumulated appropriated surplus and $3 million from government 
grants. For instance, the City has received a grant of 274 700 $ from the Ministère de l’Environnement et de la Lutte contre les 
changements climatiques, de la Faune et des Parcs's Municipal Waste Disposal Fee Redistribution Program. In addition, 
Westmount subscribes to the Compensation Plan for municipal services provided to ensure the collection and recycling of waste 
materials, for which we received a grant of $241,900 in 2022. Council has directed the administration to continue to maximize the 
use of grants and to examine revenue sources other than property taxes to offset operating and capital expenditures.

As other municipalities, we will study the possibility of implementing ecotaxation measures to diversify our sources of revenue, 
prepare our City to the consequences of climate change and encourage our community to adopt eco-responsible behaviour.

The 2023 Operating Budget is a quantified expression of a vision for our City. This vision consists of continuing to make 
Westmount an exceptional, greener, more efficient, and more resilient City. And a source of pride for our entire community. As 

I would like to extend my warmest thanks to all the departments involved in preparing this budget. Thank you for your hard work 
and dedication.

Finally, I wish to echo the Mayor’s words, and we welcome any comments and suggestions you may have.

Thank you, 

Antonio D’Amico, CPA, CPA(VT), MBA, d.fisc.
Councillor - District 1
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Conrad Peart
Councillor - District 4

COMMISSIONER
URBAN PLANNING 
AND ARCHITECTURE  
Madam Mayor,
Ladies and gentlemen, members of the Municipal Council,

The 2024-2025-2026 Capital Works Programme we will present to you reflects our commitment 
to the future of the City and the well-being of our community.

Before telling you about some of the major projects to come and the challenges ahead of us, I 
would like to highlight some of the infrastructure projects we completed this year.

In 2023, we completed three (3) major street reconstruction projects: Mount-Pleasant Avenue 
between Rosemount Crescent and Sherbrooke Street West, Grosvenor Avenue between 
Westmount Avenue and The Boulevard, and Saint-Antoine Street between Atwater and 
Rose-De-Lima.

In addition to these street repairs, we carried out four (4) major water main rehabilitation 
projects. On the building front, we are delighted to have been able to complete the renovation 
of the main entrance to the Public Library, Phase 2 of the renovation of the mechanical room at 
Victoria Hall, the reconstruction of the retaining wall at King George Park, and the restoration 
of the Summit Circle balustrade. These are just a few examples of projects that have been 
completed. 

A lot has been done in 2023, and we want to keep up the good momentum next year. 
Approximately one hundred small, medium, and large-scale projects will be part of the Capital 
Works Programme in 2024. Among these projects are the reconstruction of Upper Lansdowne 
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Avenue between Lansdowne Ridge and Edgehill Road, the road resurfacing with sidewalk and border reconstruction of 
Dorchester Boulevard between Sainte-Catherine and Greene Avenue, about ten water works projects that will include the 
replacement of some lead water service, and about twenty works and projects related to the maintenance or repair of public 
buildings. We also plan to invest nearly $4 million in various projects relating to our parks and green spaces. The new Project 
Office within the administration will also help us have more strategic and structured coordination for implementing all these 
projects from the City's various departments.

The funding of the Capital Works Programme is a crucial and inevitable issue that we must tackle. While the previous Capital 
Works Programme budget forecast expenditure of around $29 million for 2024, the current Capital Works Programme 
estimate for next year is $35.49 million (approximately 22% increase), $42.71 million for 2025 and $42.67 million for 2026. 
Everything indicates that these estimates could be revised upwards for the next few years. In 2024, as in previous years, we 
plan to continue financing a large part of the Capital Works Programme from our tax revenues and surpluses under the 
Pay-As-You-Go (PAYG) programme. However, in light of the challenges we face, the time has come to reconsider our Capital 
Works Programme funding strategy.

Our City will be 150 years old next year. And despite the efforts made over the years, much of our infrastructure urgently 
needs repair or renovation. For instance, 90% of the City's sewer network is over 80 years old, and 22% of the road network is 
over 50 years old and needs to be repaired or reconstructed. Almost every building owned by the City is in that same situa-
tion. An estimate by our Public Works Department indicates that around $100 million may be needed to maintain, renovate, 
and upgrade our buildings between now and 2027. These are just a few examples. A lot needs to be done, and time is not 
our side. In recent years, we have increased the pace of our investments in our infrastructure and our annual quota of projects. 
But we need to step up our efforts because the consequences of our ageing infrastructure and the effects of the climate crisis 
are intensifying. Please think of the increased recurrence and intensity of storms and the impact on our sewage system. 

We have a major debt: an infrastructure debt. It's a debt that is growing as we fail to invest enough in our roads, green 
spaces, buildings, water and electricity networks. Labour, equipment and materials costs seem likely to continue rising for 
years to come. In this context, financing the Capital Works Programme through a combination of tax revenues, accumulated 
surpluses, and subsidies may not be a viable strategy, given the scale of future expenditures. It is time to consider, when 
possible and financially pertinent, other sources of funding, such as loans. Paradoxically, using loans to finance specific 
projects will enable us to tackle our infrastructure debt effectively. In this regard, we decided that 22% of the Capital Works 
Programme budget for 2024 funding will come from a loan by-law. Our objective is to optimize the use of debt while minimi-
zing financial risks, ensuring a solid foundation for economic development and the efficient delivery of public services to our 
community.

CAPITAL WORKS PROGRAMME 2024 - 2025 - 2026



Conseiller - District 1

5

CAPITAL WORKS PROGRAMME 2024 - 2025 - 2026

Finally, I invite you to consult the interactive map on our website to learn more about some of the Capital Works Programme 
projects. 

I also want to thank all the departments involved in preparing and presenting this Programme.

Conrad Peart
Councillor – District 4
Commissioner of Urban Planning and Architecture (Engineering and Infrastructure)
Member of the Planning Advisory Committee (PAC)
Member of the Finance and Administration Committee
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Madame la mairesse, cher(e)s membres du Conseil, mesdames et messieurs,  

La préparation du budget d’une Ville est toujours un exercice délicat, car il doit refléter les 
attentes et les aspirations des contribuables tout en s’accordant avec la situation financière 
de la Ville, le contexte socio-économique et le cadre législatif.

Je suis donc fier et honoré de vous présenter les grandes lignes du budget de 
fonctionnement 2023 de la Ville de Westmount. 

En élaborant ce budget, nous avions pour objectifs de limiter le taux d’augmentation de 
l’impôt foncier sous le taux d’inflation tout en continuant d’offrir les meilleurs services 
possible aux résidents, d’améliorer l’efficacité de nos opérations en investissant dans nos 
infrastructures et nos ressources opérationnelles. Tous ces objectifs, et les moyens pour les 
mettre en œuvre, sont envisagés par la Ville dans une perspective de protection de 
l’environnement et de développement durable. À cet égard, le Conseil, en collaboration 
avec l’administration, étudiera en 2023 les possibilités pour la mise en place d’un 
processus de comptabilité verte.

Beaucoup d’efforts et de créativité ont été déployés afin de contenir l’augmentation de la 
taxe foncière. Comme vous pourrez le constater dans ce budget, l’augmentation des taxes 
municipales pour une résidence unifamiliale moyenne sera de 6,4 %. Ce qui reste 
légèrement en deçà du taux d’inflation (octobre 2022). Il est important toutefois de 
préciser qu’il s’agit du taux de taxation indicatif pour une résidence unifamiliale moyenne. 
Étant donné qu’il existe des différences importantes dans le type de résidence unifamiliale 
qu’on retrouve dans notre Ville, l’augmentation totale des taxes municipales dépendra de 
l’évaluation de chaque propriété. À titre d’information, l’augmentation moyenne du rôle 
d’évaluation foncière pour 2023 est de 28,7 %. Cela ne signifie pas que les impôts fonciers 
à Westmount augmenteront de ce taux. L’évaluation foncière n’est qu’un des facteurs qui 
déterminent votre facture d’impôt, l’autre étant le taux de taxation.

Madam Mayor, Fellow Council Members, Ladies and Gentlemen,  

Preparing a City’s budget is often challenging, as it must reflect the expectations and 
aspirations of taxpayers while being consistent with the City’s financial situation, 
socio-economic context and legislative requirements.

I am therefore pleased and honoured to present the City of Westmount’s 2023 operating 
budget outline.

In preparing this budget, our objectives were to limit the increase in the property tax rate 
for the average single-family residence to below the inflation rate. We want to do this 
while continuing to provide the best possible services to residents and improve the 
efficiency of our operations by investing in our infrastructure and operational resources. 
The City considers these objectives and the means to achieve them from an environmental 
protection and sustainable development perspective. In this regard, Council, in 
collaboration with the administration, will be exploring opportunities in 2023 to implement 
a green accounting process.

A great deal of effort and creativity has gone into containing the increase in property 
taxes. As you will see in this budget, the municipal tax increase for the average 
single-family residence will be 6.4%. The increase is still slightly below the inflation rate. 
Since there are significant differences in the type of single-family homes in our City, it is 
important to note that the total increase in municipal taxes will depend on the valuation of 
each property. The average increase in the property assessment roll for 2023 is 28.7%. This 
does not mean your tax bill will go up by that rate. Indeed, the property assessment is only 
one factor in determining the tax bill, the other being the mill rate.
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Prepared by the City of Westmount Finance Department
and the Communications Department.
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